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1 ALJ STERN: Okay . Let's go on the record.

2 This hearing is open in the matter of the

3 application of the Town of Queen Creek, Arizona to

4 construct a grade separated crossing o f the Union Pacific

5 Railroad at Ellswor th Loop Road in Maricopa County,

6 Arizona, AAR/DOT No. 924-248-P in Docket No.

7 RR- 0363 9A- 07 - 0351 9

8 My name is Marc Stern. I will preside over this

9 proceeding today and render a Recommended Opinion and

10 Order to the Commission for final disposition.

11 At this time we will take appearances. And on

12 behalf of the applicant here, the Town of Queen Creek?

13 MR. MATTICE: Thank you, Your Honor.

14 Clifford brattice from Maris cal Weeks, 2901 Nor Rh Central

15 Avenue, on behalf o f the Town of Queen Creek.

16 ALJ STERN: And on behalf of the Commission's

17 safety division?

18 MR. HAINS: Thank you and good morning, Your

19 Honor U Charles Hains on behalf of the Commission Staff.

20 ALJ STERN: All right . And I will note for the

21 record Mr. Sims, you are here, not being an active

22 par ticipant, I assume.

23 MR. SIMS: That's correct Your Honor.I

24 ALJ STERN: Okay . Before we proceed any fur thee I

25 does the Town or any people here wish to make public

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE,
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1 comment? That is not testimony under oath; it's just

2 commenting on the application and its merits or its

3 shortcomings or whatever. So does anyone wish to do that?

4 MR. MATTICE: Well, Judge, I would like to

5 acknowledge that we do have a council member from the

6 Town, and if you know, she would like to make a few

7 statements about the downtown core and some o f the

8 arrangements with Ellswor Rh Road, if that is appropriate I

9 in a very brief f ashia.

10 ALJ STERN: That's fine. She can just stand up

there and state her name and what her comments are.

12 ms. VALENZUELA: My name is Toni Valenzuela.

13 o n the Town Council. I have been on the council for 16

14 years and I am also a business owner.

15 ALJ STERN: And what comments did you want to

16 make about this improvement to the area, ma'am?

17 MS. VALENZUELA: Well, I'm just worried about

18 closing Ellswor Rh Road where my business is at I have

19 been there for 31 years and how the Town is trying to

20 fix the roads. But the close of the existing Ellswor Rh

21 Road, all that will probably f all through.

22 ALJ STERN: I believe, if I recall correctly from

23 reviewing the Staff's memorandum in this matter, and I

24 believe it's the position of the Town, that they both are

25 recommending against doing that. So I think the
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1 Commission would probably follow those directions And

2 Staff, I assume they will go along with the Town's wishes

3 on that .

4 ms. VALENZUELA: S o d o I.

5 ALJ STERN: Okay . You have been in business on

6 that road for 31 years?

7 ms. VALENZUELA: Yes.

8 ALJ STERN: What business is that?

9 MS. VALENZUELA: Rudy's Restaurant, the best

10 restaurant i n Queen Creek.

11 ALJ STERN: Okay . Anything else that you wish to

12 add, ma'am?

13 MS. VALENZUELA: I hope they don't close it.

14

15 ALJ STERN: Okay . Anything else you want to have

16 added, Mr. brattice?

17 MR. MATTICE: No, thank you. That is it for

18 public comment. Thank you, Judge.

19 ALJ STERN: Mr. Hairs, any opening comment at

20

21 MR. HAINS: No . Thank you, Your Honor.

22 ALJ STERN: Do you want to call your witness?

23 MR. HAINS: Yes. Thank you, Your Honor. Staff

24 would like to call Mr. Chris Watson to the stand.

25 ALJ STERN: Mr. Watson, will you come forward and

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE r
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1 be sworn in.

2

3 CHRIS WATSON,

4 called as a witness herein by Staff, having been first

5 duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

6

7 DIRECT EXAMINATION

8

9 BY MR. HAINS:

10 Q.

A.

Good morning, Mr. Watson.

Good morning.

12 Could you please give your full name and place of

13 business for the record?

14 Chris Watson. I work for the Arizona Corporation

15 Commission Railroad Safety Section.

16 And could you please give your position and

17 duties with the Commission?

18 I'm the grade crossing inspector for the State

19 and also the assistant supervisor for the Safety Division.

20 And in the course of your duties were you

21

22

assigned to evaluate the current application?

A. I was.

23 And do you have up there what has been marked as

24 Exhibit S-1?

25 Yes.

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE I
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1 And could you describe what that is for the

2 record?

3 S-1 is a Staff memorandum, Staff report that I

4 put together on this par ticular case

5 If you were called upon to discuss the material

6 inside the Staff memorandum, would your answers be the

7 same as what are found inside the Staff report?

8 They would.

9 Do you adopt the Staff report as your sworn

10 testimony here today?

11 Yes.

12 Do you have any changes, modifications or

13 corrections you would like to make at this time?

14 No.

15 Mr. Watson, could I ask you to describe the

16 crossing?

17 Well, it's actually -- there is not a crossing.

18 It's going to be a brand-new structure underpass. There

19 is an existing crossing, the Ellswor Rh's crossing about a

20 quai tar mile away. That is the crossing that, I guess I

21 was in question of being closed. The Town wishes to keep

22 i t open. We support that. I t has lights and Gates and a

23 concrete crossing surf ace on it. And our records and the

24 Federal Railroad Administration records show no accidents

25 at that par titular crossing.
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1 And do you know what the purposes were for

2 seeking a grade separation at the location?

3 Traffic congestion, I believe, is the major

4 concern there. I believe the current Ellswor Rh Road has

5 about 20,000 vehicles o n i t per day, and the Town i s

6 predicting to take about 90 percent of that traffic off of

7 that par titular Ar ferial road with the Ellswor th

8 underpass »

9 Has the Town provided you any information

10 regarding access to schools or emergency services that

11 would be affected by the introduction of the underpass?

12 They have . It's in the Staff repot t.

13 There are several schools within that area;

14 believe four elementary schools, a middle school as well

15 as a high school.

16 And the Town of Queen Creek's bus, I guess garage

17 is what you would call it, is right on the corner of

18 Ellswor Rh and where the Union Pacific railroad tracks come

19 together. We were out there last week visually looking at

20 it, and I can understand why they would want to keep it

21 open.

22 Also they provided us with statistics about

23 with about 200 bus trips across that crossing per day with

24 and without students.

25 Going to that point of the school buses and when
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1 you said you could see why they would want to keep it

2 open, is it your understanding, that even with the

3 underpass that is going in, that the Town of Queen

4 Creek -- or rather the school district is going to

5 continue to rely on the existing at-grade crossing?

6 That's correct. Even with the underpass, the

7 busses would have to go considerably out of their way to

8 get -.- pick u p the kids, deliver them t o school and t o get

9 back to the location of their bus depot .

10 So would it be correct to say that the decision

11 to shit t to the grade separation at the one crossing -- or

12 at the grade separation that we are discussing was driven

13 by convenience, and other f actors aside, not related to

1 4 safety?

15 Yep .

16 For the grade separation, are you aware of how it

17 is being paid for?

18 It's my understanding it's been paid out of

19 bonds, paid back through several businesses that are

20 around the grade separation that is being built. And I

21 have i t somewhere.

22 Vestal Westcor, DeRito Par tiers Mid-First BankI I

23 a s well the Town of Queen Creek are some o f the par tiers

24 paying for the bonds.

25 Do you have any idea of approximately how much
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1 the project is supposed to cost?

A $54 million

Do you know if any State or Federal money was

4 used?

5 A I don't: believe i t has been

Do you know if any railroad money has been used

7 to contribute to the project?

8 N o , no railroad money. There were talks o f the

9 railroad paying The railroad wanted existing Ellswor Rh

10 Road closed i n order for them t o contribute. It's my

11 understanding the Town of Queen Creek is choosing not to

12 close that road therefore the railroad decided not to9
r I

13 contribute.

14 Does Staff have any position on the

15

16

appropriateness of the allocation of the cost?

A. No.

17 Okay . Would it be accurate to say that Staff's

18 position is based on the f act that the Town has already

19 committed to paying it the way that it is?

20 Yes.

21 Do you believe that the application as presented

22 is consistent with the public interest in this grade

23 separation?

24 I do. I think that public safety is well looked

25 at in this par titular application.
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1 Okay . Do you have anything that you would like

2 to add at this time?

3 No.

4 MR. HAINS: Okay . Thank you.

5 Your Honor, I would like to move now for the

6 admission o f Exhibit S-l

7 ALJ STERN: Okay . Any objections?

8 MR. MATTICE: No objections.

9 ALJ STERN: No objections. Exhibit S-1 is

10 admitted.

11 MR. HAINS: Okay . And Mr. Watson i s now

12 available for questions.

13 ALJ STERN: Any questions of this witness I

14 Mr. brattice?

15 MR. MATTICE: I have no questions.

16 ALJ STERN: All right . I have a couple questions

17 for you, Mr. Watson.

18

19 EXAMINATION

20

21 BY ALJ STERN:

22 In looking at the map that is ser t of attached to

23 the application -- and I think you have attached a copy of

24 it also to your repot t -- if I understand this photo

25 survey correctly, the main center of old Queen Creek or

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE,
www.az-reporting.com
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1 Queen Creek, I guess today, i s where Ellswor Rh meets

2 it Ocotillo Road? Is that ser t of the center area of the

3 town or is it fur thee nor th there up by where the tracks

4 are crossed on Ellswor Rh?

5 Probably the Town would be able to answer that

6

7 It would be my understanding that the par t that's

8 nor Rh of the tracks I thinkI , is the newer par t. There

9 are some schools up there, and that is where the bus depot

10 A lot of the businesses I thinkI , are south of where

11 you are looking right there.

12 Q.

A.

South of Ocotillo

13 Right I

14 And Ellswor Rh. So going down fur thee towards

15 Chandler Heights Boulevard, which is the south end of the

16 map ?

17 Correct 9

18 When you mentioned the amount; of $54 million in

19 bonding that is going to pay the costs of this grade

20 separation, is that for the grade separation crossing

21 itself or the whole loop?

22 I believe that is just for the separation par t of

23 the project.

24 The grade separation is par t of a bigger pro sect

25 that Queen Creek is doing right now, and I believe that

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE,
www.az-reporting.com
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1 $54 million is just designated for that underpass.

2 Well, we will ask Mr. Schafer when he is on the

3 stand.

4 But as f Ar as that goes, in terms of whatever

5 amount is being paid for the grade separation, that is

6 no funding is coming from the Federal government or from

7 the State of Arizona, the Corporation Commission, ADOT or

8 anything like that?

9 That's correct.

10 And the primary movers behind this bonding, I

11 think it is your testimony based on the Staff report

12 somewhere in here you mention -- what page is that on?

13 I think it's on page 2, second paragraph.

14 Page 2, second paragraph.

15 Okay . Now, there has been a written -- the

16 Ellswor Rh Loop/Rittenhouse Road Improvement District has

17 been formed -- and somewhere in here -.- by major proper Ty

18 owners including Westcor, DeRito Par tiers, Mid-First Bank

19 as well as the Town. And the bonds are going to be paid

20 against assessments against the proper Ty.

21 So primarily it's my understanding from reviewing

22 your Staff repot t, it's saying that large proper Ty owners

23 will be paying a large portion of this funding; is that

24 right?

25 That is my understanding.

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE I
www.az-reporting.com

A.

A.

Q.

Q.

Q.

A.

INC I (602) 274-9944
Phoenix, AZ



RR-03639A-07-0351 08/07/2007
15

1 And this Ellswor th Loop is going to run just to

2 the west? Approximately what is that, about half a mile

3 west of the existing Ellswor Rh Road area?

4 Yeah, it's about a quarter mile, I believe.

5 A quai tee mile?

6 It's not very f at at all.

7 And that will alleviate the bottleneck or

8 congestion on the main par t of Ellswor Rh where it comes up

9 from Pinal County; is that correct?

10 That's correct.

11 And the existing crossing, if I understand your

12 testimony correctly this morning, is effectively a safe

13 crossing; you 1'1aven ' t had any problems with it at all?

14 That's correct. Our database shows no accidents

15 or injuries as well as the FRA database.

16 How long has that crossing been in existence; do

17 you know?

18 I think -- I don't know for sure. I believe it's

19 been there since -- early '70s would be my guess.

20 Okay . And at present is a crossing surf ace that

21 has automatic Gates and lights; is that correct?

22 That's correct.

23 Flashing lights.

24 And how many lanes in each direction is at

25 Ellswor th Road?

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE,
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1 It's two lanes right now, I believe.

2 One lane each way?

3

Q.

A. Yes.

4 ALJ STERN: I don't have any other questions for

5 you at this point.

6 Any redirect?

7 MR. HAINS: No. Thank you, Your Honor.

8 ALJ STERN: Okay . Thanks Mr. Watson.I

9 And, Mr. brattice, do you want to call your

10 witness?

11 MR. MATTICE: Yes, Judge. Thank you. The Town

12 would like to call Mr. Dick Schafer, please.

13

14 DICK SCHANER,

15 called as a witness herein by the Applicant, having been

16 first duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

17

18 DIRECT EXAMINATION

19

20 BY MR. MATTICE:

21 Mr. Schafer, just star ting out briefly, could you

22 tell us your title and your role with the Town and your

23 involvement with the project, please.

24 My title is transport ration director as of about

25 two weeks ago. I have had maybe three different titles

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE,
www.az-reporting.com
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1 over the course of the pro sect: public works director to

2 special transport ration pro sects manager to now

3 transport ration director. And I am the pro sect

4 essentially the project manager for this project.

5 And by "this pro sect," what pro sect are you

6 referring to?

7 We are talking about the Ellswor Rh/Rittenhouse

8

9

Loop Road project and Improvement District.

Q. And can you tell me the components of that

10 project, please.

11 The major components are about four miles of

12 six-lane roadway and the underpass for the railroad.

13 Does that include, as you said, the underpass I

14 but the expense that was mentioned earlier by Mr. Watson I

15 is that expense spread out for the whole project?

16 The expense is an Improvement District, and I

17 brought this exhibit, which is essentially similar to the

18 one in the packet that you have.

19 But the Improvement District includes the

20 commercial area in here, all the way down to Ocotillo back

21 and the strip of proper Ty along the road down to the

22 south.

23 The major players in there are Vestar, which owns

24 all of this proper ty in here.

25 When you say "this I ll o n the map, could you just

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE I
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1 describe the cross streets?

2 This area here south of Rittenhouse Road and from

3 the Loop Road for approximately a quai tee mile to the west

4 is vesta Development.

5 There is -- about halfway between Ocotillo and

6 this structure is -- you basically split that south of

7 We have another commercial developer on the

8 east side of Loop Road, which is DeRito Par tiers. The

9 Town owns about 1 8 acres. They are primarily going to be

10 a future library site. The Town also owns quite a bit of

11 land just nor Rh of Queen Creek Wash.

12 So as par t of the Queen Creek District the Town

13 is assessing its own land as well as the development

14 project.

15 So we have it in the record, that Improvement

16 District has been created?

17 Correct »

18 And bonds have been issued?

19 Bonds have been issued.

20 And the entities that you mentioned in the record

21 and that Mr. Watson referred to will be responsible for

22

23

making payments on those bonds?

A. That's correct.

24 Q.

A.

Including the Town?

25 Including the Town

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE I
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1 Now, o n this map that we have as a demonstrative

2 exhibit, could you point out the at-grade crossing?

3 The at-grade crossing, again, is approximately a

4 quarter mile west of the existing Ellswor Rh Road

5 And then could you point out the underpass -- the

6 proposed underpass?

A.7 I'm sorry. Let me retract my statements.

8 Right »

9 The proposed underpass is about a quarter mile

10 west . The at-grade crossing is on the Ellswor Rh location

11 in this location, with the school bus f ability being at

12 this location.

13 Q.

A.

Just nor Rh of the at-grade crossing?

14 Just nor th of the at-grade crossing.

15 And what i s the development that is to the

16 immediate east of the bus f facility? That looks like a

17 housing development?

18 Queer land Manor, relatively a large subdivision

19 pro sect, extends in this area and is mostly built out

20 already.

21 And that Queer land Manor is about how many

22 residents?

23 I believe there are about 400 I believeI , i n

24 Queer land Manor.

25 And they are immediately to the east of Ellsworth
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1 and nor Rh of Rittenhouse; is that correct?

2 That's correct.

3 Okay . On your exhibits that you have posted,

4 could you show us where -- approximately where the Rural

5 Metro station is?

6 The Rural Metro station is on Ellswor Rh Road

7 about a quarter mile south of Ocotillo on the east side of

8 the road.

9 And what is the significance with the Rural Metro

10 location as to the at-grade crossing?

11 Right now -- and we feel even with the underpass

12 in place .-- the shortest route to the nor Rh up to the I

13 say, the middle school up at Queen Creek Road and

14 Ellswor Rh and into the subdivision area east of Ellswor Rh

15 Road would be to utilize the existing at-grade crossing.

16 And talking to the fire chief they estimate

17 approximately one-minute savings in travel time using the

18 existing crossing

19 And I know this is technically hearsay, but when

20 you spoke to the chief, did they feel that that one-minute

21 savings of time was significant?

22 I did not discuss that.

23 Okay . All right.

24 Now, the school that you mentioned, how many

25 schools do we have nor Rh and south of the at-grade

ARIZONA REPORTING SERVICE I
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1 crossing?

2 W e have a middle school here a t Queen Creek Road

3 and Ellswor Rh. We have an elementary school located

4 approximately a half of a mile east of that just south of

5 Queen Creek Road.

6 So those are the only two schools nor Rh of the

7 tracks .

8 Q.

A.

And what about south of the at-grade crossing?

9 South of the tracks we have an elementary school

10 over here on Hawes Road, which is about a mile southwest

11 of the underpass crossing.

12 There is another school on Chandler Heights I

13 which is again, road wise, about a mile and a half south of

14 the underpass crossing.

15 And those are the two closest ones. There i s

16 another one within the Villages approximately -- maybe as

17 much as two miles in distance southeast of the crossing.

18 And the bus f facility that you mentioned that is

19 nor Rh of the at-grade crossing and Ellswor Rh serves all of

20 the schools you just indicated?

21 I t does. In addition to a high school, which is

22 located on Ocotillo about here.

23 And who is the gentleman that you gained that

24 knowledge from? Is that Mr. Hennerley?

25 Mr. Edd Hennerley is the transport ration director
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1 at the school.

2 And what information did he pass on to you as to

3 the significance of the bus stop location or bus f ability?

4 Well, in that it would be a real hardship for

5 them if the existing crossing were to close.

6 And about how many trips do they make across that

7 at-grade crossing?

A.8 He estimated about 200 a day. That i s empty ones

9 leaving as well as bring kids to and from school.

10 Throughout the entire day?

11 Throughout the entire day.

12 And was it the school district through

13 Mr. Hennerley ' s position that they would prefer to have

14 the at-grade crossing stay i n existence?

15 Yes.

16 And my understanding is there were some

17 improvements recently to the intersection at Rittenhouse

18 and Ellswor Rh Road at the at-grade crossing that exists.

19 Yes.

20 Could you describe those?

21

Q.

A. Yes. We recently installed signals. I t was a

22 four-way stop up until a couple of months ago. We have

23 installed signals, including what is called a preempted

24 signal on the nor Rh side of the tracks, which allows for

25 the area to clear of all traffic between the signal at the
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1 intersection and the preempted signal on the nor th side to

2 make sure that traffic clears out o f there before the

3 train gets there.

4 And is that something that is coordinated then

5 with the safety mechanisms that are at the at-grade

6 crossing?

7 Yes.

8 What was -- do you know what the cost o f that

9 project was approximately?

10 The intersection signals themselves are par t of

11 the Improvement District project. W e did add the preempt

12 signal into that overall design.

13 Q- So that ...- some of that cost is par t of the

14 $54 million that we discussed?

15 That's correct. To date with change orders and

16 final right-of-way costs the project is running

17 approximately $60 million About $20 million of that is

18 the actual cost of the underpass itself. And that

19 includes utility relocation work within the railroad

20 right-of-way as well as, of course, all of the retaining

21 walls and bridge structure.

22 All right. And just to confirm Mr. Watson's

23 testimony, what is your understanding of the current

24 traffic crossing f Cr the at-grade crossing?

25 The current condition is about 18,000 cars a day I
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1 which I believe using the ACC exposure index is about

2 108 exposures

3 At tar we open the Loop Road we expect that number

4 t o drop down t o around 20, t o 25,000 exposures a day.

5 It's primarily going to serve, as well as the bus

6 f facility, local traffic in the area to assure that someone

7 from the south wanting to pass through town will be able

8 to do that and conveniently shop at the f facilities in the

9 town center and get back on the Loop Road to continue

10 nor Rh.

11 You testified earlier that you have experience

12 with the improvements along the right-of-way in the town

13 core ; is that correct?

14 That's correct.

15 And could you indicate on the map for the judge

16 where that town core area and those improvements have

17 occurred or are planned to be made?

18 Being a rapidly changing environment, as most of

19 the f est-growing communities are, the existing town core

20 primarily was an area just nor Rh of Ocotillo extending

21 south for about a quarter mile and around that

22 intersection.

23 And both east and west of Ellswor Rh?

24

Q.

A. And both east and west about the same distanceI I

25 about a quarter mile.
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1 Now, the major new developments, with the vesta

2 development that we previously mentioned west of the Loop

3 Road and south o f Rittenhouse, as well as the Westcor

4 development with Wal-Mar t and all their associated stores I

5 nor Rh of Ocotillo and south of Rittenhouse that exist

6 east -- about a quarter mile east of the existing

7 Ellsworth Road, there are some major new shopping centers

8 There will be movie theaters, all of the typical things

9 you see nowadays, on a 60-acre or greater commercial site I

10 about 1.3 million square feet of new commercial

11 development.

12 Q

A.

I n the town core area?

13 In the town core area and currently under

14 construction.

15 And can you tell us where restaurants such as

16 Rudy's Restaurant would be located on the map?

A.17 Rudy's Restaurant is located maybe 300 feet nor Rh

18 of Ocotillo on the west side of the existing Ellswor Rh

19 Road .

20 Okay . And other businesses in the town core ,

21 what is the significance as to their functioning in

22 relation to keeping the at-grade crossing open?

23 It'S convenience. Basically if you make it

24 difficult for people to get to an area, they will shop

25 somewhere else.
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1 So we felt it was highly important for general

2 circulation, and with all of this area being in essence

3 commercial and office, when it ultimately builds out, that

4 having the ability to circulate within the area was key.

5 And par ticularly nor Rh of the tracks. This area

6 up here, if the crossing were to close, this basically

7 would be a dead-end designation-type use only. I t would

8 not be used as economically viable for commercial

9 development

10 And the par t that you just mentioned at the end

11 of your statement, you circled the area just nor th of the

12 bus f facility along Ellswor Rh?

13 Yes. There is another f ability in here at the

14 moment which is primarily agriculture They are a packing

15 and shipping corporation and vacant land that exists up in

16 this area yet. Those are shot t-term uses.

17 And currently because of the Ellswor Rh location

18 in relation to the development south of the town, could

19 you tell us the current use of Ellswor Rh by those

20 commuters ? How does that work day to day that you have

21 seen and experienced?

22 At rush hour it moves very slowly. We only have

23 a two-lane road, of course, coming up Ellswor Rh currently

24 through town. There is a signal at Ocotillo There is a

25 signal here just nor Rh of the wash into this roughly
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1 1700-home development over here.

2 And it's -- it -- traffic backs up par ticularly

3 when a train goes through. We have had several occasions

4 where a train has stopped -.- stopped for 20 minutes or

5 longer on Ellswor th Road. And when that happens at rush

6 hour it just -.- it backs traffic up all the way through

7 town as well a s nor Rh all the way past the middle school.

8 And Town Council realized back in 2004 that we were going

9 to have a huge problem in the future when traffic volumes

10 move from where they were then, maybe around 12- to 15,000

11 ADT to maybe 65,000 ADT in the future.

12 A six-lane at-grade crossing was not going to

13 solve anybody's problem, and the Council took the

14 initiative to look at alternative locations and proceeded

15 with a grade-separated f facility

16 And so that led us to the why, which we haven't

17 covered yet, as to why is the Town pursuing the underpass.

18 And I assume it's to relieve, in par t, that traffic

19 congestion?

20 Yes. The calculations that we have done, even

21 with a six-lane f ability, in the future traffic would back

22 up over a half a mile in each direction and take 30

23 minutes to clear, even once the train passed. And that

24 would back traffic up through all of the other

25 intersections in town and just make it an unlivable
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1 condition.

2 I think you created an exhibit that has a display

3 of where the different at-grade crossings are both in the

4 town or near the town.

5 Do we know where they are?

6 Yes, they are listed in the Staff repot t, but I

7 have brought three copies, if you would like to submit one

8 as an exhibit.

9 MR. IVIATTICE: Does the Judge have

10 ALJ STERN: Sure . I don't think

11 MR. MATTICE: May I approach then?

12 ALJ STERN: Okay . I have been handed something,

13 and you will have to give one to the coir t repot tee. We

14 will mark i t Exhibit T-1

15 MR. MATTICE: And the witness needs one.

16 Do you have another?

17 THE WITNESS : That's all right. I know where the

18 crossings are.

19 BY MR. MATTICE: Okay . Why don't you just walk

20 the Judge through on this exhibit on explaining what those

21 different dots mean.

22 What we currently have when you look let t to

23 right from Power Road to Meridian Road is there are four

24 existing crossings with the oval that is shown just west

25 of Ellswor Rh being the location of the new underpass.
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1 From a technical standpoint only, two of those

2 crossings are technically in the town's jurisdiction, the

3 one on Ellswor th Road and the one just east of it on

4 Ocotillo Road. The other crossings are technically still

5 in Maricopa County, although right at the border of the

6 town .

7 And as you -- the only nor Rh/south crossing

8 Power Road will eventually be a six-lane at-grade

9 crossing, is what the Town of Giller t has designed for the

10 power/pecos crossing there.

11 Three miles -- Sossaman Road is a nor Rh/south

12 two-lane crossing. Germann jogs in the area. So you

13 really -- as you are heading, say, west on Germany, you

14 take a let t to cross the tracks and then another right to

15 continue o n Germain. That is a future crossing that the

16 Town is going to have to address working with the County

17 as a par tier.

18 The other one, Meridian Road at the very f Ar east

19 end, is another east/west crossing. So to get to another

20 nor Rh/south crossing, you would have to go another mile

21 yet to the east, which is on Ironwood. And that is the

22 one, I believe, that was before you, Judge, last week.

23 ALJ STERN: Yes.

24 THE WITNESS: So the nor Rh/south crossings of the

25 railroad track within the Queen Creek area are really
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1 spaced out. You have Power Road. You move three miles t o

2 Ellswor Rh Road. Sossaman Road is a crossing, but it moves

3 through the airport t, Williams Gateway Airpor t. A lot o f

4 curves at about 35 miles posted speed, and therefore is

5 not a desirable commuter route I

6 The bulk of the traffic today comes up Ellswor Rh

7 Road or comes up Meridian from the south, which Pinar

8 calls Gary Road, until it hits Rittenhouse Road and then

9 it takes a let t and heads nor thwest into the center of

10 Queen Creek on Rittenhouse Road.

11 BY MR. MATTICE: So based on that exhibit and the

12 f acts that you are aware Iof the closest and most direct

13 route to the town core is over the at-grade crossing?

14 The at-grade crossing will serve today that's

15 It's about the only access, the nor Rh/south

16 access .

17 But in the future that crossing is really meant

18 to serve as a substantial local circulation element.

19 not we really don't see through traffic movements or

20 the bulk of our rush hour movement utilizing Ellswor Rh

21 Road in the future.

22 And could you just describe for the Judge where

23 the Town is in the actual construction project as it leads

24 up to the proposed underpass?

25 We are in construction to the point that there is
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1 a bridge over the wash that has been built, curved gutter

2 and base course has been laid i n this area. Base asphalt

3 pavement is in on almost all of the roadways .

4 100 percent -- the contractor is scheduled for

5 completing all four miles of the six-lane at ferial roadway

6 construction in October of this year.

7 The shoofly necessary to construct the railroad

8 bridge is in place. The current scheduled date to switch

9 the train over is August 27th.

10 So because of the delays in working through the

11 railroad process, we have had informal claims from our

12 contractor approaching about three-quar tars of a million

13 dollars to this date. They are claiming damages for

14 delays of about $30,000 a week.

15 And is that related to pursuing construction on

16 the actual underpass?

17 Contractor has been able to work day one I

18 which was approximately November of '06, on the project I

19 on the roadway par sons, but the only thing he has been

20 able to do on the railroad to date is construct the

21 shoofly .

22 And has the Town made the arrangements necessary

23 to have the approvals from the railroad to pursue the

24 underpass under construction?

A.25 Yes. We have all necessary railroad approvals to
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1 actually star t work on the structure . The only thing we

2 need is Corporation Commission approval.

3 All right. And based on all the testimony you

4 have provided today, do you have any opinion about what is

5 beneficial to the community as to both the underpass and

6 the at-grade crossing?

7 They are both very beneficial. The underpass or

8 grade-separated crossing is essential. Being the center

9 o r central nor Rh/scuth corridor within about a seven-mile

10 area, Ellswor Rh Road is just crucial, and there is really

life -- life would be very miserable without an at-grade

12 crossing on Ellswor Rh Road

13 So that is essential for through traffic and for

14 emergency traffic if a train were to be there when you had

15 a crisis occur on the opposite side of the tracks. S o i t

16 i s essential

17 The existing crossing is, the Town feels I

18 essential for continued local circulation to service

19 residents in the area and shoppers getting around the

20 town .

21 MR. MATTICE: One moment, please.

22 ALJ STERN : Sure .

23 MR. IVIATTICE: Judge, we would like to move in

24 some of these exhibits, if we may. And we haven't marked

25 them or given them a number, but the one I just handed
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1 you, I guess we could call Applicant's Exhibit No. 1. W e

2 would like to move that into evidence, please .

3 ALJ STERN: I said earlier w e will call i t T-1

4 for the Town of Queen Creek.

5 MR. MATTICE: Great .

6 ALJ STERN: T-1, any objections?

7 MR. HAINS: N o but I want to make sure that w er

8 d o get a copy at one point that w e can keep.

9 ALJ STERN: I am sure we will give you a copy

10 All right. with no objections, Exhibit T-1 is

11 admitted into evidence.

12 BY MR. MATTICE: And then, Mr. Schafer, you had

13 given me copies of two other documents that we might

14 attach as exhibits, but my question is Are they already

15 attached t o the

16 Yes those are two exhibits that are already inI

17 the Staff report that Mr. Watson referred to.

18 MR. MATTICE: S o those have been admitted.

19 ALJ STERN : Yes, and they are also attached to

20 the application, so we can take notice of those.

21 MR. IVIATTICE: I don't have any other questions

22 right now, Judge.

23 ALJ STERN: Okay . Mr. Hairs, d o you have any

24 questions for the witness?

25 MR. HAINS: A few. Thank you, Your Honor.
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1 CROSS - EXAMINATION

2

3 BY MR. HAINS :

4 Q.

A.

First, how are you doing today, Mr. Schafer?

5 Just fine. Thank you .

6 Good . You mentioned a while back that there was

7 an issue with a blocked crossing at one point, that there

8 was issues of crossings being blocked for approximately

9 20 minutes or so?

10 There are stories and actual eyewitness accounts I

11 but there have been several occasions. We seem to hit two

12 or three a year for some reason or another that the train

13 stops before clearing Ellswor Rh Road, and it can be there

14 for -- it has been there for more than 20 minutes.

15 You would characterize this as a continuing

16 situation?

17 It's continuing in the sense that we have had

18 probably three or four of these incidents a year over the

19 last, you know, several years. I have been with the Town

20 for 12 years.

21 Have you communicated with the railroad to see

22 about improving the situation?

23 The railroad gets a call every time. And, you

24 know, there has been historical evidence going way back

25 where the train actually stopped and the engineers went to
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1 a restaurant for a sandwich, but that is way back.

2 There's one restaurant.

3 Okay . Going from there, you would say that it

4 would be an assistance to the public interest here to have

5 a grade-separated crossing?

6 It's essential to the public interest we feel

7 Okay . Both by alleviating congestion and the

8 safety potential there of allowing emergency services to

9 travel back and for Rh?

10 That's correct.

11 You also identified that there is a convenience

12 issue associated with retaining the existing crossing; is

13 that right?

14 That's correct.

15 All right. You had said -- would you agree that

16 it's two things -- the two things driving that is, one is

17 the convenience of serving the access to the school buses

18 and that the other would be to serve the development

19 there?

20 That's correct. Just convenience, the large

21 subdivision to the east, Queer land Manor only has one

22 access point on Ellswor Rh Road and one access point over a

23 mile to the east on Cris non. So a major portion of the

24 traffic in and out of that subdivision accesses Ellsworth

25 Road .
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1 And the shot test route into the commercial area

2 for them would be across the existing crossing, as well as

3 into the municipal center area and post office and other

4 f abilities.

5 Okay . Thank you.

6 In terms of how much the project was ultimately

7 going to cost, you identified that approximate $20 million

8 was actually specifically just for the underpass; is that

9 correct?

10 That's correct.

11 Okay . But the sources of the money are, as

12 Mr. Watson identified them, is that correct from theI

13 developers and the City?

14 Right I The initial source of funding is through

15 an improvement district and a contribution of

16 approximately in the way of an assessment

17 $10 million from the Vestal development towards the

18 development of the underpass. It is being repaid through

19 assessments against the commercial development and Town

20 proper Ty \

21 In total approximately 28 million is assessed

22 against Town proper Ty and the balance assessed against

23 other proper ties.

24 I see.

25 Did the Town identify any means to obtain State
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1 or Federal funding for this project?

2 Initially we did look, but it not being -- the

3 road is not a State highway. I t was a Town road, not a

4 County road, and we were not successful in identifying any

5 sources of funding.

6 Okay . Did you attempt to seek additional funding

7 from the railroad?

8 We did not seek funding from the railroad. We

9 did check into it.

10 The railroad did say that they could contribute .

11 The program, I believe, was 5 percent, but that was

12 conditioned on getting rid of the existing crossing

13 Now, when you say 5 percent, that i s 5 percent o f

14 the cost of the whole pro sect or just the grade

15 separation?

16 Actually, if I remember Mr. Smith's conversation

17 correctly -- or it was done during a design meeting that

18 we -- one of our routine design meetings where Mr. Smith

19 was present from the railroad - - and he said i f w e were t o

20 close the existing crossing, the railroad could

21 contribute -- I can't remember if it was 5 or 10 percent

22 of the value of the existing two~lane at-grade crossing

23 It had nothing to do with the value of the new underpass.

24 I see.

25 And I take i t that the Town decided to forego
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1 that?

2 That would have been peanuts. Yes.

3 MR. HAINS: All right. I believe that was all o f

4 my questions Thank you.

5 ALJ STERN: Okay . I have a couple questions.

6

7 EXAMINATION

8

9 BY ALJ STERN:

10 The 54 if I understand you correctly, the

11 total cost of the pro sect now has gone up to about

12 $60 million. Is that where you are at?

13 Correct, Judge. That i s four miles o f six-lane

14 roadway, a double bridge across Queen Creek Wash as well

15 as the underpass. It's all your incidental costs, your

16

17

design costs, your right-of-way costs, the total cost.

Q. Okay . But the actual cross of the the actual

18 cost of the underpass that we have been discussing is

19 really only approximately $20 million?

A.20 Approximately 20 million. Judge, I don't: know if

21 I would use the word "only ll

22 Give or take.

23 And as f Ar as that goes, the District is being

24 operated who is actually operating the District?

25 the Town that is managing it?
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1 The Town of Queen Creek formed the Improvement

2 District, and at the time we formed it, it was the largest

3 improvement district ever formed in the state of Arizona.

4 S o it's i n the Town's best interest t o go ahead

5 with this Loop roadway that we have been talking about

6 here today with that underpass. And also, if I understand

7 you correctly, to keep that main Ellswor Rh stretch of the

8 roadway where it crosses the railroad tracks presently

9 open in order t o f facilitate t h e i n t e r n a l g r o w t h  o f t h e

10 t o w n  a n d c o m m e r c i a l d e v e l o p m e n t a s i t e x i s t s ; is t h a t

11

12 Correct, Judge.

13 N o w , y o u r E x h i b i t T - 1 , t h i s l i t t l e  m a p , y o u s a i d

14 that the existing Ellsworth Road and the existing Ocotillo

15 Road are the only nor Rh/south crossings within the city

16 within the town limits that correct?

17 E l l s w o r  R h  R o a d  a n d  O c o t i l l o Ellswor Rh being

18 nor Rh/south and Ocotillo being an east/west crossing.

19 Okay . What about the crossing at Meridian?

20 that nor Rh/south or east/west?

21 That is an east/west.

22 Q,

A.

A n d is t h a t w i t h i n t h e t o w n l i m i t s a l s o o r  n o ?

23 Technically, no. It's right at the edge of town.

24 And the crossing at Germany and Sossaman, that is

25 a n e a s t / w e s t c r o s s i n g ; is t h a t c o r r e c t ?
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1 That one is a nor Rh/south crossing.

2

3

I am really doing great.

So it's a nor Rh/south crossing.

4 I s that within the town limits?

5 Again, that is right at the edge.

6 Q.

A.

S o it's not within the town?

7 It's not technically in the town.

8 Maybe one of these days it would end up in Queen

9 Creek or something -- not Queen Creek -- what would it be

10 in?

11 It's a County road crossing currently. Germany

12 Road and the town limits go up to the southern boundary of

13 the Union Pacific Railroad on Sossaman. So the crossing

14 itself is technically still a County road.

15 Okay . And the crossing at Pecos and Power, is

16 that east/west or nor Rh/south?

17 That will be a dual crossing. It's currently a

18 nor Rh/south crossing. Gilbert has it designed as a dual

19 crossing with the tracks diagonally through the

20 intersection.

21 Q.

A.

And that is in Gilber t?

22 That is in Gilbert.

23 Okay . You testified, I think, that the Loop

24 roadway is pretty well constructed and by the end of

25 October of this year it is supposed to be completed; is
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1 that correct?

2 Yeah . All roadway work will be completed by the

3 end of October. W e have not yet: star Ted on the railroad

4

5

bridge •

Q. The underpass?

6 The underpass itself. The retaining walls, all

7 the stuff you see in the photo going down to it are there .

8 All the utilities have been moved out of the way.

9 How long do you anticipate construction of the

10 actual underpass will take?

11 Approximately six months.

12 Okay . And the shoofly is already constructedI

13 the route for the railroad trains, around that area?

14 Just about complete. They are looking to switch

15 the trains over, I believe the date I heard was

16 August 27th.

17 So if the Commission were to approve your plan

18 here to go with the underpass and keep the existing

19 crossing open in September, I assume your crossing would

20 be more or less complete somewhere around March of next

21 year, the underpass?

22 Judge, because of the two-step process -- the

23 bridge, you are correct, would be completed about March I

24 but then we have to move the train back over the bridge I

25 remove the shoofly and complete the little piece of
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1 roadway where the shoofly fits.

2 So the actual completion date is estimated now

3 about mid May.

4 Okay . And with respect to the roadway, when I

5 look at it, it's not like a parkway where you have limited

6 access U There is a crossing at Rittenhouse There is a

7 crossing at Ocotillo.

8 Are those going to be traffic light controlled?

9 There are ten traffic signals on the project.

10 All of the main intersections are signalized, including

11 the major ones in and out of the commercial developments.

12 Okay . And that road essentially is going to be

13 star ting then up on the nor therm end? Is that Rittenhouse

14 up on the nor therm end?

15 It ties in up on Queen Creek Road up on the

16 nor Rh .

17 Okay . Queen Creek Road on the nor Rh and Chandler

18 Heights on the south?

19 That's correct, Judge.

20 When do the proper Ty owners who are going to be

21 assessed for this construction project, when do they have

22 to star t paying on those bonds?

23 They estimated December of '08 would be their

24 first payment due.

25 And as f Ar as the ultimate development of those
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1 proper ties that you outlined earlier when you were

2 referring to that large map up there to your right, is

3 development already underway in those parcels?

4 going forward now or is it

5

6 projected?

7

Q.

A. Judge, it's currently underway. This is a Super

8 Target, which is under construction. This string of

9 buildings for various shops is under construction, as is

10 this string of shops over here. This is a Wal~Mar t

11 f facility under construction There is a Walgreen 1

12 Danny's Car wash.

13 I would say approximately 65 percent or more of

14 the structures shown are already under construction.

15 And those areas primarily, if that Ellswor th Road

16 section was -- if that existing crossing was closed off I

17 all of the people nor Rh of that crossing would have to go

18 f Ar east or west to get into that area?

19 That's correct. They would have to exit to the

20 east o n Cris non Road down t o Ocotzillo t o come back. O r i f

21 they come back onto Ellswor Rh, they would have to go nor th

22 at the signal, make a let t back and then either shop here

23 or another let t to get over to this area.

24 Okay . All right . And there is about how many

25 vehicles a day going through that existing crossing right
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1 now?

2 Approximately 18,000 a day.

3 About 18,000 a day now. What will the number

4 drop to of tar the Loop roadway is constructed, do you

5 think?

6 We are estimating 3- to 5,000 a day of tar the

7 Loop Road .

8 So that should lower the possibilities of any

9 problems; right?

10 Yes, dramatically.

11 And you said the buses, I think, cross about 200

12 times a day?

13 That's correct.

14 ALJ STERN: Any redirect for your witness?

15 MR. MATTICE: No. Thank you, Judge.

16 ALJ STERN: Thank you, sir.

17 Okay . Any more witnesses?

18 MR. HAINS: No.

19 MR. MATTICE: No.

20 ALJ STERN : Any brief closings statements from

21 Staff at all?

22 MR. HAINS: Only that Staff believes that the

23 application is in the interest of the public and we

24 recommend its approval.

25 ALJ STERN: Ckay . How about the Town?
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1 MR. IVIATTICE: No.

2 ALJ STERN: Thank you . That will conclude

3 today's hearing. I will try to get a Recommended Opinion

4 and Order out for Commission approval in the very near

5 future .

6 The August open meeting deadline was, I think

7 is today. I cannot have i t today, but w e have a chance, I

8 think, making the September open meeting. I don't recall

9 the date, but I think September is going to be around the

10 21st the 22nd, somewhere in there.I

11 MR. MATTICE: Judge, because of significant

12 impact .-- financial impact of the Town, if there is any

13 way to get on for the August 23rd agenda, that would be

14 great •

15 ALJ STERN : Well, the August agenda, I can't say

16 it can get on there. The problem being that if there is

17 anything in the recommended ~- you will have to write a

18 letter in and waive your right to file exceptions, which,

19 you know, under the circumstances, as I said, Staff has

20 made the same recommendations as what the Town is

21 requesting. S o I think under those circumstances there

22 shouldn't be many variations from what you're requesting

23 The only thing is, like I said, the Town would

24 have Te file a letter. Today already is August 7th.

25 Tuesday l I'm going to be out of the office pretty much
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1 all day Thursday and Friday, which puts us at an

2 approximate

3 I don't know. I can't guarantee anything.

4 will see what w e can ,d o but it's going to be tough to get

5 it out before the open meeting.

6 If we can and we can get it on the agenda, I will

7 see what I can do.

8 MR I MATTICE : We appreciate anything you can do

9 ALJ STERN: But get a letter into the docket with

10 the right number of copies, 13, I think, and say that you

11 waive your right to file exceptions, and we will see if we

12 can get it out for you.

13 Like I said, this is a little more complicated

14 than most o f these railroad cases.

15 MR. SCHANER: We understand, Judge. It'S just

16 that another month is about another $120,000 in costs to

17 the Town.

18 ALJ STERN: Okay . We will see what we can do.

19 Thank you . That concludes the hearing.

20 (Whereupon, the hearing concluded at 10:32 a.m.)

21

22

23

24

25
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